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AD HOC COMMITTEE ON HEMMING PLAZA SUBCOMMITTEE MEETING 

MINUTES 
April 3, 2012 

12 p.m. 
 

Location: Conference Room 3112, Ed Ball Building, 214 North Hogan Street 
 
In Attendance: Jamie Hill, COJ Special Events; Don Robertson, COJ RWGM; Michelle 

Cook, JSO; Kelley Boree, COJ Parks and Recreation; Jim Baily, Bailey 
Publishing; Jason Teal, COJ OGC; Marilyn Allen, City Council; Ron 
Chamblin, Chamblin’s Uptown; Jerry Moran, La Cena; Vikki Wilkins, The 
UPS Store; Steve Patterson, Florida Times-Union; Scott Wilson, COJ ECA 
District 4; Ava Barrell, Library; Tiffany Dailey, COJ Mayor’s Office; Karen 
Nasrallah, JEDC; Dean Hinson, The Salvation Army; Emily Lisska, 
Jacksonville Historical Society; Sarah Ausherman OSE; and Amy Harrell, 
DVI. 

 
Meeting convened: 1:30 p.m., March 30, 2012 
 
 Chair Kelley Buree called the meeting to order and began by discussing the final 
draft of the subcommittee’s suggestions. 
 She began by addressing the permanent tables and chairs. Amy Harrell of DVI 
showed photographs and a chart of the permanent tables and chairs that are in need of 
repair. She noted that many of them are located near Laura Street. Those near the 
fountains also showed excessive rust. She expected that 15 to 20 sets of tables and chairs 
would need to be removed. 
 She suggested using temporary tables (24-inch) and chairs to augment those 
permanent ones that are removed. The temporary chairs would be set up between 10 a.m. 
to 2 p.m. and that a DVI employee would set them up as well as clean them after each 
use. Cost for the employee was estimated at $30,000 and up to $50,000 for the portable 
tables and chairs. 
 The committee voted to remove the damaged tables and chairs and use temporary 
tables and chairs in their place. 



 Parking on Monroe Street was the next topic. Ms. Buree said studies have shown 
that as many as eight and as few as three parallel parking spaces can be installed on 
Monroe Street. These spaces would have to encroach on park space as there is no room 
on Monroe Street itself for parking. Light poles would be a variable that would determine 
the exact number of spots. Business owners Vikki Wilkins and Jerry Moran advocated for 
short term (30 minute) meters. 
 The sub-committee voted in favor of adding the parking places. 
 On the subject of trees, arborist Don Robertson said that the Laurel Oaks are 
stressed and 6 to 7 trees need to be immediately removed. 
 Emily Lisska of the Historical Society was concerned about the removal of all of 
the trees and she wanted a statement in the report that addressed replacing trees. 
 A motion was made and passed to remove trees of concern as defined by the city 
arborist and install new trees as part of the overall park redevelopment. 
 Discussion then went on to address the question whether Hemming Plaza is a 
passive park or a walk through park. A variety of opinions were offered to the point that 
the Chair allowed a motion to reconsider the previously passed motion on the chairs and 
tables. This motion failed by a 6-4 vote. The original motion remained unchanged. 
 The sub-committee took up the question of placing short fencing around the 
planted areas as a way to keep people from standing or walking in these areas. A motion 
to install such fencing died due to a lack of a second. 
 Concerning the report that the sub-committee would present to the Ad Hoc 
Committee a motion was passed that emphasized that the recommendations of the sub-
committee are to be considered short term solutions to the park and that the sub-
committee recommends the implementation of a long-term plan that that contracts with a 
professional consultant that will create a new design for the park with input from the 
public. 
 The Chair notified the sub-committee that she will be unable to attend the next 
scheduled Ad Hoc Committee meeting. Both Terry Lorince and Amy Harrell of DVI also 
said they would be unable to attend. Karen Nasrallah of the JEDC volunteered to present 
the report. 
 The meeting adjourned at 2:41 p.m. 
 
Minutes prepared by Dan Macdonald, ECA District 8. 
 
Included: 
Minutes 
Sign-in Sheet 
Recording 
Photos of damaged tables and chairs 
Chart of damaged tables and chairs 
Final results of Hemming Plaza Survey 
Draft of Hemming Plaza Sub-Committee Recommendations 
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